
Committee News
Retirements

4 long serving members will be leaving the committee in April.
Dr Douglas Colville, Medical Secretary since 2010 has been on the LMC/GP Subcommittee for the last 18 years.   He has also been active in SGPC, GPC and BMA Scottish Council representing GPs in Greater Glasgow and Clyde. 
Dr Maureen Smith retires from practice and the LMC/GP Subcommittee this year.  Maureen chaired the LMC/GP Subcommittee from 2009 to 2011 and was also Assistant LMC secretary in Argyll and Clyde prior to the merger.
Dr Keith McIntyre has been a member since 2002 and has represented the LMC/GP Subcommittee on a number of health board groups including the Psychiatric Advisory Committee and the District Nursing Review group.
Dr Sean Kennedy first joined the committee in 2010. His expertise in IT has been invaluable to the committee and the wider GP constituency through his involvement with the GPASS Users Group, EMIS Users Group and latterly the Scottish National Users Group (SNUG). 
We thank all our retiring members for the contributions they have made to the Committee and wish them all the best in the future.

 
New Medical Secretary
We are pleased to announce that Dr Patricia Moultrie has been elected as the new LMC/GP Subcommittee Medical Secretary.  She will take over the post from Dr Douglas Colville in April.  Patricia is a sessional GP and she brings to the role her many years of experience in General Practice having served both as a Principal and Sessional GP, as well as GP Appraiser, GMC Performance Assessor and member of the Tribunals Service. 
2014/15 GMS Contract- Roadshow Reminder

The LMC is holding a joint meeting with the BMA on Monday 3rd March. It will be held in the Charles Oakley Building, Glasgow Caledonian University from 7pm (doors open at 6pm for refreshments). The agenda includes the Year End Processes, LES updates and the 2014/15 GMS Contract.  We will also hold the LMC Ltd AGM.  Practice managers and nurses are warmly welcome for the first part of the meeting but the BMA and AGM section will be GPs only.


17C Update

The LMC has issued a number of 17C guidance documents to practices and also hosted a meeting on 29th January which was very well attended.  The Board has now issued its draft 17C contract for 2014/15.  We are aware that a number of practices are currently involved with this process.   We have taken advice from GPC's legal team and have fed back our concerns on the draft 17C contract to the Board.  A meeting has been arranged with the Board and the LMC to take forward our views in the Board's development of the 2014/15 17C Contract.

Although the Board is giving a guarantee of existing funding and a return to 17J, GPs need to be aware that they committing to an entirely new contract from their current 2004 GMS Contract.  For those practices that are actively considering signing up to the 17C contract, we are asking you to review the contract and any subsequent changes carefully and to contact the LMC if you have any questions or concerns.
Health Board Boundary Changes
In April 2014, there will be a redrawing of the current health boundary between GG&C and Lanarkshire.  16 practices that are currently in GG&C will be transferred to Lanarkshire. The 2 affected areas are Cambuslang & Rutherglen (Camglen) and the Northern Corridor.  We have worked with the Boards, the practices and Lanarkshire LMC to ensure that the transition will be smooth and that practices and patient services will not be compromised. 
It is important for all practices to be mindful that, if they have patients living in these areas, all the GPs in the practice including all locums need to be registered on Lanarkshire’s Performers’ List from 1st April onwards.  Primary Care Support has notified all affected practices but you have any queries, please contact Kate McGloan on 0141 211 3760.
We are aware that some GPs do not wish to register on Lanarkshire’s Performers’ List and are asking patients to register elsewhere in Lanarkshire. This is likely to create significant tensions between the practice and the Board. If you are minded to follow this course of action please contact Primary Care Support and the LMC office for advice before doing so.

Primary Secondary Care Interface Group

We continue to engage with Board officials and hospital and mental health colleagues to improve how Secondary Care and General Practice work together. The examples of workload shift that practices have sent to the LMC have been very useful for discussions in this group.  The issues that we are currently working on include – switching paper off, Fit Notes for elective surgery, community phlebotomy clinics, onward referrals by hospital clinicians and the quality of laboratory services.  
Please get in contact with us if you have any further ideas or suggestions for the Interface group especially if you have thoughts on improving the laboratory services.

Community Phlebotomy Clinic Pilot

The pilot for the new Community Phlebotomy Clinic located in Stobhill started in February.  The initial stage covers 4 specialties - Haematology, Gastroenterology, Urology and Dermatology.  Doctors in those out-patient clinics will be able to book phlebotomy appointments for patients electronically. Once carried out, the results of these blood tests will go back directly to the appropriate hospital specialists.  A steering group will assess the service and any patient and clinician feedback.
Coding of Recent Lab Results

When clinicians request a lab test that has already been done recently, the lab will not analyse the specimen. Examples of this include TFTs and Lipid profile. Instead the lab reports back the recent results in the comments box with date that it was taken. When this report is filed in Labs Import the recent result will not be coded into the clinical system. If the previous test had been done in the practice it should already have been coded so is not an issue.  However if test had been carried out in hospital, the previous test results needs to be manually entered into the clinical system.
GP Order Comms
GP practices will be able to order lab tests online later in 2014. The roll out of Sunquest ICE order comms will allow direct electronic communication between the practice and the hospital laboratory. The system will facilitate easier tracking of tests by GPs and also a results reconciliation process. The pilot will begin in April with a wider roll out later in the year. 
Clinical Services Review 

The Clinical Services Review identified the need for new services that sit between Primary and Secondary Care (Intermediate Care).  The Paisley Demonstration Project has been set up to trial new ways of working between Primary and Secondary Care which aim to reduce hospital admissions, provide more care in the community and link hospital doctors with GPs.  The 13 practices in Paisley will be taking part and clinical leads from both General Practice and the Royal Alexandra Hospital will steer the process.  We will keep you updated on any development on this CSR initiative.

Direct Access to ECGs for Mental Health

We have been informed by the Board that mental health services can now directly refer patients for ECGs in hospitals.  Psychiatrists should no longer be asking GPs to refer.  If this is still happening, please let the LMC know.
Notification of Child Deaths
We have had a conversation with the Child Protection Unit (CPU) regarding the notification of child deaths where the CPU is involved.  The CPU will notify the practice of a child’s death at which time the practice would then agree to enter the code 13MD (death of a child) into the mother’s record.   This will allow health personnel in the future to be alerted to the event.   The LMC is supportive of this proposal and it is viewed as good governance and practice.  
Major Change to Keep Well LES

 The Keep Well LES for 2014/15 will be significantly different from the existing LES. The Scottish Government announced last year that it is going to gradually reduce funding for Keep Well with all money stopping in March 17. The Board intends to commission Keep Well for one more year. Only existing opted in practices will be able to sign up for this one year LES.  Practices will be funded at the same level as their Keep Well achievement for 2013/14. The intention of the LES is to discontinue health checks for patients and to use the resource for practice education, time for reflection and reporting on its of delivery of chronic disease clinics and patient engagement.

Intelligent Template / CDM LES Update

The Committee has worked closely with the Board in reviewing the Intelligent Templates for the Chronic Disease LESs. Feedback from GPs, managers and nurses has been important in this process.  The most welcome development is a ‘High Trust’ payment mechanism which departs from the existing tick box culture.  Full payment of each disease will be triggered by a few clearly labelled boxes. There will be no more tiering of payments according to percentage of the template completed.  Other changes to the templates include a significant reduction in words and more use flowcharts and diagrams to aid consultations.
There will also be a development programme starting in March for practice nurse training.

The Practice Nurse survey on the Templates is currently on-going. There have been almost 200 responses so far.  We would like to encourage all practice nurses to fill in the survey if they haven’t yet done so. 

Smoking Status and E-Cigarettes
If a patient has smoked in the past but now only use e-cigarettes they are deemed ‘ex-smoker’ for QOF.

Gluten Free Foods 

Gluten Free Foods are now available to eligible patients without a GP prescription. Patients will be able to access GFFs directly from community pharmacists.  We have argued strongly that GPs should not be involved in this type of prescribing and we are delighted with this development by the Scottish Government.  The emails with all the relevant information and forms have sent to practices.  Please contact your prescribing support team for further details.
New LMC Website
We are currently developing a new website. This should be online from April.  The new website will be a ‘one stop shop’ for GPs and practice staff for LMC and clinical information as well as providing updates, news and functionality for asking questions and feedback.

Windows and Office Upgrade

This year all PCs in practices running Windows XP will need to be updated to Windows 7.  This is necessary due to Microsoft ending its software support for XP in 2014.  At the same time, the IT department will be upgrading the current Microsoft Office software to the 2007 version.  Users will be able to produce and read newer Office formats such as docx and pptx files. We will work with the IT department to minimise the disruption to practices during this significant upgrade.
NHS24 becomes 111

NHS24 will be launching a new telephone number in April 2014.  111 will be free for landlines and mobiles. There will be a campaign to promote awareness of this new number to the general public.  The existing NHS24 number which charges for a local call will continue to be operational in parallel with the free number.  Practices will need to update their patient information with the new number after April. 

Mediation

Mediation is a voluntary process that aims to bring together the parties in dispute with a view to achieving an agreed settlement. We know that sometimes GPs run into difficulties and that conflicts within a group may be hard to resolve. In these situations, the LMC can provide confidential mediation to assist GPs in coming to a solution to their problems.  If you have an issue you wish to discuss, please contact one of the LMC secretaries. 
Workplace Pensions Auto-enrolment

The law has changed on workplace pensions and every employer must comply with this new legislation.  The new rules will mean that every employee or worker will need to be automatically enrolled into a workplace pension scheme if they are not currently enrolled. All practices need to be aware of this because certain important actions must be taken even if all the current employees are in the NHS scheme.  The LMC will be issuing separate guidance on this soon. In the meantime, go to the Pensions Regulator’s website for further information such as finding out your enrolment date.

http://www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk/automatic-enrolment.aspx
Glasgow Locum Group

The Glasgow Locum Group provides a valuable service both for locums and for practices.  We have met with the officers of Glasgow Locum Group with a view to strengthen the links between our two organisations and to explore ways that the LMC can support the Locum Group.    

Sessional GPs Meeting

We are hosting a meeting for all Sessional GPs on 19 March 7pm at the LMC Offices.  In addition to giving GPs an update on the Contract, we hope to encourage discussions on LMC links and ways in which practices and LMC can support Sessional GPs.  Please contact Mary at the LMC so that we know the numbers attending.
Forthcoming National LMC Conferences
Scottish Local Medical Committee (SLMC) Conference will be held at the Beardmore Conference Centre, Clydebank on Friday 14th March.  Glasgow LMC, as the country’s largest LMC, has 22 representative places allocated.  We are very pleased to have our full complement attending conference with at least one LMC member from every area of our GG&C constituencies attending.  A list of the Glasgow LMC motions is attached separately.

The UK LMC conference is taking place in York this year on Thursday 22nd and Friday 23rd May.  Again we have a full complement of 8 representatives attending.  Motions for UK conference are still being sought and if you have any issue that you feel you would like to be considered as a conference motions please email mary.fingland@glasgow-lmc.co.uk with your suggestion and we will try our best to accommodate it.  The deadline for UK motions to be considered is Monday 17th March as they need the approval of the full Committee before being submitted.
Laboratory Interface Group – Your Thoughts Please
We are currently meeting with the Laboratory and Diagnostic Services to discuss how the service can be improved and any comments or examples of good/bad provision would be very welcome.
Please email mary.fingland@glasgow-lmc.co.uk with your thoughts.

Data Extraction (care.data in NHS England)
We have had a number of enquiries about patients concerned about media reports about the centralisation of GP medical records and their medical data being accessed/purchased by third party organisations.  Care.data is the centralised system that the UK government would like to see established in England has been the focus of media reports over the last few weeks.  Care.data is not applicable to Scotland.  

However, in 2011 the Scottish Government convened a short life working group looking at how patient information could be used to improve patient care and services.  The Group proposed the following which was endorsed by the Scottish Government in December 2012: 
· National GP information service is developed and hosted within NHS NSS.

· The service should be underpinned by robust information governance arrangements that ensure patient confidentiality is protected at all times and that any use of data is subject to the agreement of participating practices.

· Participation would be open to all consenting GP practices, with any extraction mechanism transferring data securely from GP IT systems without impacting on practice or NHS Board workload. Having a single national extract mechanism should streamline and reduce current data gathering workload for practices.

· The service creates a dataset to provide a national analysis, research and intelligence service, including a reporting mechanism for feeding back information to practices. ©SPIRE
The Scottish Government is aiming to move patient data to the Scottish Primary Care Information Resource (SPIRE) by the end of 2014/15.  Further information on SPIRE can be found at http://www.spire.scot.nhs.uk/About-Spire/
Farewells
Although it won’t happen until the 1st of April, can we just take this opportunity to say goodbye to our constituents and their staff in Camglen and the Northern Corridor.  It has been a pleasure representing you and we are sad to see you leaving.  It is however proposed that a representative from Lanarkshire LMC will attend Glasgow LMC and GP Subcommittee for the next year at least, to try and make the migration as easy as possible and highlight any issues being faced.  All the very best for the future.
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